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UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX

SENATE

Wednesday 20 January 2016
2pm – 5.20pm
MINUTES

(Unreserved)
	Chair
	Professor Anthony Forster, Vice-Chancellor



	Present
	Shola Akinyemi,  Richard Barnard, Eigaude Bertasiute, Jessica Blair, Dr Ilaria Boncori, Dr Karen Brennan, Professor Nick Buck, Professor Joan Busfield, Adrian Chira, Professor Edward Codling, Dr Nilufer Demirkan-Jones, Osei Downes, Dr Matt ffytche, Professor Fabian Freyenhagen, Dr Nicolas Geeraert, Dr Valerie Gladwell, Professor Roger Hawkins, Professor Eddie Higgs, Ruairi Hipkin, Dr Timo Jűtten,  Dr Nancy Kula, Professor Heather Laurie, Professor Rene Lindstaedt, Professor Noam Lubell, Professor Simon Lucas, Dr Chris Main, Professor Roderick Main, Stephen McAuliffe, Andrew McIntosh, Susie Morgan, Richard Murphy, Professor Sean Nixon, Professor Aletta Norval, Professor David Pevalin, Professor Jules Pretty, Rhoda Quist, Professor Christine Raines, Dr Kate Rockett, Professor Abdellah Salhi, Professor David Sanders, Dr Vikki-Jo Scott, Dr Stevphen Shukaitis, Professor Phil Terry, Professor Graham Underwood, Cathy Walsh, Professor Geoff Ward, Professor Geoff Wood

	
	

	Apologies
	Dr Malcolm Brynin, Professor Maria Fasli, Professor Lorna Fox O’Mahony, Dr Michael Fry, Sherrie Green, Professor Jo Jackson, Dr Dom Micklewright, Professor Leon Rubin, Dr Chris Saker

	
	

	Secretary
	Bryn Morris, Registrar and Secretary

	
	

	In attendance
	Emma Hardy, Monica Illsley, Andrew Keeble, Rachel Lucas, Susie Morgan, Dr David Penman (item 7), Alex Seabrook, Richard Stock, Eirini-Theodora Varinou, Dr Sonia Virdee, Nicola Waters (item 6) 

	
	

	ANNOUNCEMENTS
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The Vice-Chancellor welcomed some new members of Senate.
	01/16

	
	

	MINUTES
	

	
	

	Senate Approved
	The minutes of the meeting held on 28 October 2015.
	02/16

	
	
	

	MATTERS ARISING FROM MINUTES
	

	
	
	

	None
	
	

	BUSINESS TAKEN WITHOUT DISCUSSION
	

	
	

	Senate Noted and Approved
	
	03/16

	
	

	Senate Noted
	In accordance with Standing Orders, para 5, the following item was starred for discussion:

Item 2(c)(i), Officer Appointments (Deputy Vice-Chancellor) 
	04/16

	.
	

	FORMAL BUSINESS (S/16/01)
	

	
	

	Amendments to Ordinances and Regulations – Ordinance 8
	

	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that Ordinance 8 be amended as set out in paper S/16/01 (Appendix 1).
	05/16

	
	

	Re-appointment of Head of the Department of Psychology
	

	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that Professor Geoff Ward be re-appointed as the Head of the Department of Psychology for the following period:

1/8/16 to 31/12/16
	06/16

	
	

	OFFICER APPOINTMENTS
	

	
	

	Deputy Vice-Chancellor (S/16/02)
	

	
	

	
	A point was raised regarding the extent of the consultation process for re-appointing the Deputy Vice-Chancellor. Senate noted that Ordinance 7 required a proposal from the Vice-Chancellor to Senate for recommendation to Council. The Vice-Chancellor had not limited the consultation to the requirements of the Ordinance and had consulted the Pro-Vice-Chancellors, Executive Deans, the Registrar and Secretary and the Director of Finance before submitting a proposal to Senate. Members of Senate were being consulted at this meeting as part of the approval process, prior to consideration by Council. The Deputy Vice-Chancellor would be completing his first term in this role and, subject to recommendation by Senate and approval by Council, would undertake a second term from 1 August 2016 to 31 July 2019.  
	07/16

	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that Professor Jules Pretty be re-appointed as Deputy Vice-Chancellor for a further consecutive period of three years from 1 August 2016 to 31 July 2019.
	08/16

	
	
	

	
	

	Executive Dean (Humanities) (S/16/03)
	

	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that Professor Lorna Fox O’Mahony be re-appointed as Executive Dean  (Humanities) for a further consecutive period of three years from 1 August 2016 to 31 July 2019.
	09/16

	
	

	Executive Dean (Science and Health (S/16/04)
	

	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that Professor Graham Underwood be re-appointed as Executive Dean  (Science and Health) for a further consecutive period of three years from 1 August 2016 to 31 July 2019.
	10/16

	
	

	VICE CHANCELLOR’S REPORT AND ORAL BRIEFING (S/16/05)
	

	
	

	Received
	The Vice-Chancellor’s written report to Senate.
	11/16

	
	
	

	Senate

Noted
	The Vice-Chancellor noted that in autumn 2016, the University would be undertaking our five-yearly institutional review of our partnership with South Essex College. The outcome of our review would inform our approach to any new partnership collaborative agreement, which would be considered in 2017. The University would also open up a conversation with Writtle College and with University Campus Suffolk in relation to the validation of joint research degrees, so that we could identify a point at which the current arrangement of the University of Essex offering joint research degrees would come to an end.
In rankings published by Times Higher Education (THE), the University had been ranked as the 5th most international university in the UK and 21st overall in the list of the top 200 most international universities in the world. The ranking reflected our genuine international outlook – a feature of the University from the outset and central to our commitment to excellence in research and education. 
Senate noted the excellent news that the University had been ranked for the first time in the Stonewall’s Workplace Equality Index of Britain’s Top employers for supporting lesbian, gay and bisexual staff. Ranked at 53rd overall and in the top 5 of all universities, this result was a helpful springboard for further work.
The Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Education) reported that the University was mentioned in a report in The Times on 2 January 2016 on plagiarism in UK Universities. We were in the process of undertaking a review of our Academic Offences policy and a task and finish group was: reviewing the list of current academic offences and updating this with new offences that had emerged in the last few years; considering the range of penalties and the application of penalties available to be given to students when found guilty of an offence/s; reviewing our current processes and ensuring that clarity and fairness were considered throughout and that there was equality across the University; and considering the most appropriate means of conveying information and the methods used to inform students about Academic Offences. This work also included a review of the current plagiarism guidance on our website. Should there be recommended changes to current policy or practice, in the interests of fairness and transparency, any proposed changes would be considered by Education Committee and Senate in summer term 2016, with a view to implementing them with effect from Autumn Term 2016.
	12/16
13/16

14/16

15/16

	
	

	ADMISSIONS UPDATE


	

	October 2015 entry (paper S/16/06)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A paper prepared by Professor Jules Pretty (Deputy Vice-Chancellor), which provided an update for Senate members in relation to the new student intake for 2015 entry.
	16/16

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate noted that, for the second year running, over 5,000 new students had registered at the University across all three campuses in October 2015. With a second year of steady and sustained growth in student numbers, the University was on track to meet the growth goals set out in the Strategic Plan.
During discussion, it was noted that there had been no change in policy in relation to the recruitment and selection of postgraduate research (PGR) students and recruitment targets were set through consultation with departments in terms of what looked reasonable, with applications managed at departmental level. It was further noted that the number of scholarships for PGR students were increasingly likely to be linked to Doctoral Training Colleges and Doctoral Training Partnerships. Any new requests for scholarships should be submitted to the Fees Group for its consideration.

Senate noted the importance of the links between, and the work undertaken by, the Marketing and Recruitment and Admissions teams, both of which were located under the leadership of the Director of Communications and External Relations within the Professional Services. 
It was suggested that it would be useful to have a more detailed analysis of admissions data later in the year and the Deputy Vice-Chancellor offered to provide this paper for consideration by Senate in the Summer Term. 
	17/16
18/16

19/16

20/16



	
	
	

	October 2016 entry (verbal update)


	

	Reported
	A verbal update from Professor Jules Pretty on the latest admissions position for 2016 entry. 
	21/16

	
	
	

	Senate noted
	Senate members noted that, following the January UCAS deadline, undergraduate applications were higher than at this point in the 2015 cycle. Once again, conversion activity would be the key to ensuring a strong recruitment position. Early indications were also provided in relation to postgraduate taught, noting the impact of the Government’s planned postgraduate taught loan system, the details of which were due to be published in the coming months. There was emphasis on the continued need for the University to enhance and develop an innovative and compelling offer to applicants. The Annual Planning round would set departmental admissions targets for 2016 entry. During discussion, Senate members noted the importance of growth in ensuring the University’s long term sustainability and success. 
	22/16

	
	
	

	CONTRACTS OF EMPLOYMENT (S/16/07)

	
	
	

	Received
	A paper prepared by Nicola Waters (HR Manager), which set out new contracts of employment for permanent staff for consideration and recommendation to Council.
	23/16

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate noted that, in line with the University’s People Supporting Strategy, particularly the pillar related to mutuality of obligation, the proposed revised contracts provided clarity around responsibilities. The contracts included (i) new provisions on data protection, health and safety and suspension in order to protect individuals and the University; (ii) new notice periods for senior staff and academic employees on probation; (iii) changes in relation to the application of University-wide policies on grievance, discipline and capability and Ordinance 41; and (iv) a new contractual requirement on induction.

During discussion, Senate members noted that the rationale for new extended notice periods was to ensure continuity during the recruitment process to replace a departing member of senior staff. The new notice period included both senior Professional Services staff and those holding office of Head of Department or School. Where continuity could be safeguarded, the full notice period might not be required.
There was discussion regarding paragraph 24 of Appendix B (Contract for Academic Staff) in relation to intellectual property and inventions. It was suggested that the paragraph needed rewording to ensure incentives were protected for academic staff to innovate. It was agreed that, before submission to Council, paragraph 24 should be amended to include reference to the University’s existing policy on intellectual property and a new paragraph 25 should be inserted to include reference to a new policy on the creation of teaching materials. These should be reviewed and updated and brought forward for consideration by Senate and Council.      
	24/16
25/16

26/16

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	That the proposals contained in paper S/16/07 be recommended to Council, subject to the amendments described above.
	27/16


	
	
	

	
	Secretary’s note: Following the meeting, it was confirmed that teaching materials were already covered by the University’s policy in relation to intellectual property. It was noted that the policy would be reviewed in the coming 12 months but in the meantime remained unchanged. 
	28/16



	
	
	

	ACADEMIC INFRASTRUCTURE: MODULE OPTIONALITY (S/16/08)

	
	
	

	Received
	A report prepared by Dr David Penman (Deputy Dean (Education), Faculty of Science and Health) and Jenny Wilders (Executive Officer, Registry) on the work of the Task and Finish Group on Module Optionality, which had 
considered policy relating to the degree of optionality within taught programmes of study and had developed recommendations for change.
	29/16

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Professor Aletta Norval (Pro-Vice-Chancellor, Education) set out the background and context of the work and reiterated the value of, and commitment to, optionality within degree programmes. It was noted that student benefit and engagement, academic coherence and the need to ensure optionality was structured effectively were at the heart of the proposals. The importance of providing effective support structures for students when they were making module choices was also emphasised.

During discussion, although some members expressed support for the principles underpinning the work, there was concern about the timescale for implementation ahead of the 2016-17 academic year for first year modules and the impact on workload in departments. It was also suggested that the paper might usefully acknowledge the departmental workload impact more clearly; consult departments on the possible impact of the measures on student recruitment; include the exemption for the Centre for Interdisciplinary Studies in the Humanities (CISH); that ‘where possible’ should be removed from paragraph 8.5 to ensure that consideration was possible at all Staff-Student Liaison Committees; that further consideration should be given to the impact on pathways within degree programmes; and the annual deadlines be reviewed in relation to module and course changes.
In response to these points, the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Education) agreed to undertake further work and consultation on the points raised, prior to submitting a revised paper for consideration by Senate in April 2016 and indicated that, in the response to feedback, it clearly made sense to consider implementation of any recommendations in the 2017-18 academic year.
	30/16
31/16

32/16

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	That (i) a further consultation exercise should be undertaken with Heads of Department, Directors of Education and Senate members; and (ii) following the consultation, the proposals should be submitted to the meeting of Senate in April 2016.
	33/16

	
	
	

	GRADUATE EMPLOYMENT (S/16/09)

	
	
	

	Received
	A paper prepared by Dave Stanbury (Director of Employability), which provided an update on the 2014 leavers comparator results for the Destination of Leavers from Higher Education (DLHE) alongside details of the support for 2015 leavers, extra measures through the Retention, Success and Employability initiative and key findings of the ‘outlier’ research. 
	34/16

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate members noted the University’s current position in the Destination of Leavers from Higher Education (DLHE) rankings and the work required to meet the University’s aspirations in relation to employability.  
During discussion, appreciation was expressed for the positive impact of the Employability and Careers Centre in its work with departments and schools and recognition given to the importance of engaging students to enhance and maximise their future employability. It was agreed that the Secretary would confirm the source of the data related to overseas students contained in the paper.
Secretary’s note: Following the meeting, it was confirmed that the source of the data contained in paragraph 7 of paper S/16/09 relating to EU and international students was the DLHE survey. Although the survey collected data for all students, only Home students feature in The Times Good University Guide rankings. 
	35/16
36/16

37/16



	
	
	

	COUNTER-TERRORISM ACT 2015: INSTITUTIONAL ACTION (S/16/10)
	

	
	

	Received
	A paper prepared by Stephen McAuliffe (Academic Registrar), which outlined the action taken to date in respect of the University’s legal obligations under the Counter Terrorism and Security Act 2015 and presented a set of documents for consideration and approval. 
	38/16

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The Registrar and Secretary set out the background and context to the documents, which included a risk assessment and accompanying action plan to determine how the risks would be addressed (required under the legislation), a revised policy on Academic Freedom and Freedom of Speech, a Code of Practice on events and external speakers, which included the concept of event ‘sponsorship’ and resultant accountability, and the Preliminary Self-Assessment Report, which was required to be submitted to the Higher Education Funding Council for England (HEFCE). Senate noted minor changes following consideration of the documents by the Resources Committee and were invited to consider each document individually.
Senate members acknowledged the considerable work that had been undertaken in managing the balance between the University’s various legal obligations. It was noted that, as far as possible, the requirements would be implemented within existing processes and structures to maximise efficiency and effectiveness of the proposals. Senate members acknowledged that an overly prescriptive set of documents would be counterproductive and interpretation based on reasonableness was far more helpful. It was clarified that the purpose of ensuring University events were recorded was to ensure a culture of openness across the University’s campuses and to avoid a culture of secrecy, which was a key mitigation of risk. It was agreed that there may be some instances where it was not appropriate for an event to be recorded so an opt-out should be included in the policy on events and external speakers. It was agreed that guidance should be prepared to support implementation of the policies.   

During discussion, the following amendments were agreed:

· The Registrar and Secretary would be willing to designate the designated Faculty Convenors as Students’ Union staff for the purpose of event sponsorship.
· Paragraph 4.4 of the Code of Practice on events and external speakers would be revised to remove reference to ‘Listen Again’ and to enable the event sponsor to opt-out of having an event recorded.
Senate members thanked the Registrar and Secretary and Academic Registrar for the considerable amount of work involved in preparing these proposals and for the approach adopted towards meeting the University’s obligations.  
	39/16
40/16

41/16

42/16

43/16

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	That the recommendations contained in paper S/16/10 be approved, subject to the amendments described above. In accordance with paragraph 15 of Standing Order 15 in Ordinance 15, Ruairi Hipkin (Faculty Convenor, Humanities) requested for his dissent to be recorded.
	44/16


	REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	ACADEMIC STAFFING COMMITTEE (S/16/11)


	

	
	Membership of the Academic Staffing Committee
	

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	That Dr Marjana Johansson from Essex Business School be appointed to the Committee, for three years until 31 July 2018, to replace Professor Simon Weidenholzer.
	45/16

	
	
	

	EDUCATION COMMITTEE (S/16/12)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The Periodic Reviews for the School of Philosophy and Art History would be managed via two events, separating undergraduate provision (in 2018-19) and postgraduate taught provision (in 2017-18).
	46/16


	
	
	

	
	Proposed changes to the Rules of Assessment and Progression Requirements for Taught Provision
	

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	That the proposed changes to the University’s Rules of Assessment and Regulations be approved as set out in appendix A of paper S/16/12 and the accompanying annexes.
	47/16

	
	
	

	
	Changes to University Regulations
	

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	That the proposed changes to the University’s Regulations be approved as set out in appendix B of paper S/16/12.
	48/16

	
	
	

	
	Membership of the Academic Quality and Standards Committee
	

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	That the Postgraduate Convenor with responsibility for research provision should become a member of the Academic Quality and Standards Committee with immediate effect.
	49/16

	
	
	

	
	
	

	LIBRARY COMMITTEE (S/16/13)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	
	50/16

	
	
	


Richard Stock

Director of Academic Services
20 January 2016
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